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West Ottawa Ringette Association (WORA) Annual General Meeting (AGM) May 15th, 2011


Location:  Upstairs Hall at the Stittsville Community Centre

Time:  6:25pm to 9:09pm
Executive in Attendance: 
Kathy McCaw (President), Colleen Armstrong (Vice President), Barry Gorham (Competitive Coordinator), Hal Stewart (Recreational Coordinator), Jackie Banning (Treasurer), Trevor Woods (Director at Large), Dawne Flaborea (Registrar), Janet Howe (Director of Logistics)
Regrets:  Debbie Lepine (Director of Administration)
Members in Attendance
Please see attached sign in sheets.
Actions & Motions have been added to the WORA Executive Register maintained by the Secretary.
Agenda:
1. Call to order
2. Acceptance of the Agenda for the 2011 AGM

3. Acceptance of the Minutes from the 2010 AGM
4. Executive Reports
5. Election of Directors

6. Update on ORA/ERRA/NCRRL matters

7. New Business

8. Adjournment

1.  Call to Order

It was acknowledged that we had quorum and Kathy McCaw called the meeting to order at 6:25pm.  

Kathy McCaw thanked everyone for coming and introduced the Board of Directors.
2.  Acceptance of the Agenda for the 2011 AGM

Kathy McCaw reviewed the Agenda for the meeting.

MOTION by Linda Tremblay to accept the agenda for the meeting.  Seconded by Cynthia McMinn.  Vote in favour.  Motion carried.

3.  Acceptance of Minutes of 2010 AGM
MOTION by Lorraine Douglas to accept the minutes from the 2010 AGM.  Seconded by Liz Abbott.  Vote in favour.  Motion carried.

4.  Executive Reports
President – Kathy McCaw

Kathy reviewed WORA’s successes over the past year.  Highlights include 20 medals from tournaments and provincials for our teams; powerskating arrangement with Goulbourn Skating Club; dryland program with Sculpt Conditioning; Trillium Funds that allowed us to put on skill development sessions; new jerseys; new website; successful WORA tournament; standardized team wear and spirit wear; and a second year for the WORA summer camp. In addition, WORA has been awarded the hosting of the ‘A’ Provincials for March 2012.

WORA’s main challenge continues to be a lack of ice, in particular, weeknight ice.  We continue to press the City for more ice and are hopeful that we can secure some of the 2nd pad at GRC when it is complete in January 2012.
Registrar – Dawne Flaborea
Trillium Foundation Funding – Dawne reported that WORA had used a portion of its Trillium funding to hold player and coach development sessions over this past season.  After each session Dawne requested feedback which will be used in the final report to Trillium Foundation to assess the success of the funding. 
There were 17 player skill development sessions held and two separate goalie clinics.   We also held a coaches’ clinic (instructed by Excellence in Ringette) for our younger age level coaches which was well received and a coaches’ goalie clinic which included an hour classroom session and an hour on ice session.  Coaches from Novice to Belle A attended the goalie clinic, which was instructed by Hailey Moore, and provided very positive feedback.
We were hoping to hold even more sessions but ice availability and coordinating team and instructor availability were the biggest challenge.  We are planning on spending the remaining funds this coming year.
Goalie Incentive Program – Dawne reported that the WORA Executive had passed a new policy to help increase the number of full time goalies in the association.  All goalies at the Petite Provincial level and up who are using all of their own equipment do not have to pay the registration fee. The fundraising fee and competitive fee (if applicable) still have to be paid. 
Registration – Dawne indicated that online registration for next season is not yet available as it is being tweaked to allow multi-child registration on one page and to collect consent from families to use pictures of the players (Richmond team photos, newspapers, etc.).  Once the 2011-2012 registration is open an email will be sent to everyone and an announcement will be put up on the home page of the website.
Recreational Coordinator – Hal Stewart

Hal reviewed the powerskating program offered this past season in conjunction with the Goulbourn Skating Club. 

Concern was expressed from some members about the number of skaters on the ice during the Monday 6-7pm timeslot.  In addition some concerns were expressed about the style and approach of the instructor.  Comments were also made in favour of the style and approach of the instructor.  It was also noted that there were some significant differences between how the Goulbourn Skating Club runs their powerskating activity in Stittsville and how they run the program in Richmond.
ACTION:  2011/12 Recreational Coordinator to discuss the observed differences with the Goulbourn Skating Club and consider tweaking the powerskating program.

A question was raised as to whether the $50/player subsidy provided by WORA for powerskating could be taken and used with another vendor or provider.  
The response was that no, it could not be.  The Board has made special pricing arrangements with with the Goulbourn Skating Club, which are dependent on the number of skaters and the $50 subsidy is intended to encourage players to take advantage of this arrangement.  
Treasurer – Jackie Banning
Jackie reviewed the final Notice to Reader for the year ended May 31, 2010.
.

MOTION by Jackie Banning to accept the 2010 Notice to Reader prepared by van Berkom & Ritz. Seconded by Colleen Armstrong.  Vote in favour.  Motion carried.

MOTION by Jackie Banning to appoint van Berkom & Ritz as our external accountants for the year ending May 31, 2012.  Seconded by Colleen Armstrong.  Vote in favour.  Motion carried.

Jackie presented her projected financial forecast for the year ending May 31, 2011.  She indicated that she does not expect any significant activity between today and the end of the month.  Of note, WORA has a healthy bank balance, including $9,000 in Trillium funds still to be spent.  As a result, registration fees for next season will remain at 2010/11 levels ($450) except for a slight increase in the Bunny registration fees (from $225 to $250) to accommodate the additional powerskating they are now receiving as part of the program 
Looking at the income statement, the Trillium funds, profit from the 2010 WORA Summer Camp, and a one-time ORA refund of excess registration fees contributed to the increased revenue this year over the prior year. 
Expenses are fairly straight forward with the largest being ice costs.  The increase in ice costs over the prior year is primarily due to the 11% increase in City ice costs, which in turn is mainly attributable to the introduction of the HST.   The only additional ice that we were able to obtain in the past year was an additional hour of ice on Saturday morning at Stittsville through the Goulbourn Skating Club.  
The Equipment and Repairs expense reflects additional goalie equipment purchased using Trillium funds, as well as the cost of purchasing two and a half sets of new jerseys.

The Skills Development & Ice expense relates to the use of Trillium funds for player and coach development sessions.
Jackie also presented a separate detailed breakdown of the Trillium fund spending.  She indicated that there is some flexibility to move grant money from one spending category to another (for example, we are over on ice costs, but under on equipment – we will be able to reallocate some of the equipment funds to ice in order to put on additional skills sessions next season).
Jackie also presented the budget for 2011/12, which is based on current year’s information as well as the forecast for registration for next season.  Given the large number of Bunnies we had this year and the increase in Bunny registration fees; we expect a significant increase in registration and competitive fees in 2011/12.
We have budgeted for a slight increase in ice costs to account for hopefully more ice (in particular, the 2nd pad at GRC).  The amount budgeted for Equipment and Repairs is high to accommodate the additional Trillium funds remaining for equipment and the purchase of 5 more sets of new jerseys.  The budget for Skills Development represents the funds remaining from the Trillium grant to be used for instructors and skills development sessions.
MOTION by Jackie Banning to approve the 2011/2012 Budget.  Seconded by Linda Tremblay.  Vote in favour.  Motion carried.
Vice President – Colleen Armstrong

Colleen indicated that WORA had another successful tournament with 64 teams attending.  This was very good considering our tournament did not count towards A or AA provincial points for Tween teams and above.  We made a profit of approximately $9,000.  Special thanks again to Gabby Doiron for coordinating the tournament.

 

Next year’s tournament is scheduled for February 17th - 19th, 2012.  As the ‘A’ Provincials have been pushed back into mid-March next season, our tournament will once again count for provincial points for ‘A’ level teams (the cut-off for ‘A’ teams to earn wildcard points is 3 weeks prior to the Provincials).
 

West Ottawa is hosting the 2012 ‘A’ Provincials.  We are looking for individuals interested in helping out.  If you are interested please contact Colleen Armstrong.   The next planning meeting is being held on Tuesday, May 31st, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. in the meeting room upstairs at Brown’s Independent Grocer in Stittsville. 

Secretary – Rich Wyatt

Rich Wyatt thanked Kevin Meek for his awesome effort in making the new West Ottawa Ringette website come to life.  It was requested that anyone who has feedback or ideas for the website to contact Rich.

Dawne Flaborea noted that the new online registration capability of the website was greatly appreciated and eased the registration and tax receipt process.  Dawne also noted that an additional check box will be added for registration to approve the use of photos and display in the arenas and potentially included in newspaper articles etc.  It was noted to watch for an email when the new online registration is available.
Director at Large – Trevor Woods
Trevor Woods provided an update on the Teamwear and Spiritwear project he’d undertaken this past year.  In order to present a common look for West Ottawa Ringette, teamwear has been standardized.  The older red and black Stormtech jackets with the big West Ottawa lettering on the back have been discontinued.  The current black Stormtech jackets that the competitive teams purchased last year will be standard for all players.  For competitive players the teamwear is mandatory.  For recreational players it’s optional but it is the same teamwear.  Current teamwear is grandfathered but as it wears out or is outgrown by players and is replaced it will be replaced with the standardized teamwear.

A selection process was undertaken to choose a preferred supplier of our teamwear. Many vendors were consulted.  Decision criteria were selected and an evaluation of the vendors was conducted using that criteria.  Using that evaluation, EmbroidMe of Kanata was selected as the preferred supplier of West Ottawa Ringette teamwear and spiritwear.

Teamwear and spiritwear catalogues will be posted on the website soon along with order forms that can be taken in to EmbroidMe.  Fitting nights will be held in the Spring and Fall.  Teamwear and spiritwear purchased at these fitting nights will be eligible for a discount.
It was noted that based on feedback a couple of alternatives to the current stylized West Ottawa logo on the back of the jackets were considered in order to improve look and visibility.  

A question was raised about how the alternatives were selected and whether any players had been involved in the selection process.

It was indicated that the choice between these options was made by the Board as they were only subtly different than the previous design.  Some players were consulting during this process.
Competitive Coordinator – Barry Gorham
New Jersey Program – On behalf of WORA, Barry thanked all the sponsors for their support of our new jersey program:
 
· Belle B             Peter  Johnson (1/2 set, WORA purchased other half)
· Junior AA         W.S.I   Rob Ross

· Junior A           B.G.Gorham Construction
· Tween AA        F.C.I.
· Novice C          U.R.L   Kirby Frackleton

 
The Association also purchased 2.5 sets of jerseys. At this time we have 7 new set of jerseys. We are looking forward to purchasing 7 more new sets of jerseys this coming year. We have a line on 2 new sponsors and are looking for more. It would be great if we could have all our teams in the new jerseys at the start of next season.
 
Competitive Teams – Barry indicated that WORA had 7 competitive teams again this year and they all competed hard.
 

· PP2 won Gold at Provincials in their division AND won the Sportsmanship award at Provincials.
 

· PP1 won the Sportsmanship award at Provincials in their division.

 

· Tween A competed hard all year and improved all year long.

 

· Tween AA competed hard all year and also improved greatly.

 

· Junior A had a lot of fun this year. They competed hard, they went out to Edmonton to a Tournament.

 

· Junior AA competed all year. They did very well at Provincials, going in ranked #12 and finishing #6. Great job girls.

 

· Belle A started the season with no goalie, but found one and went on to win medals in every tournament they went in.  They won 6 Silver medals, Eastern Region Prelims, Bronze at Provincials and Gold at NCRRL Championships. Congratulations to all the girls.

Spring Tryouts – Spring tryouts are now taking place and we have finalized our Junior AA and Tween AA teams. We are planning to finalize our Tween A team also. We have the talent to do it now.  We are planning to finish the Junior A team in the fall as there were not enough players to do so now.  PP1/PP2 tryouts will be held in the fall, as will the Belle A tryouts.
 
WORA is planning to hold Belle AA tryouts again this year. Our first tryout session will be held on the weekend of June17-19th. The team will be finalized in the fall. All this will be based on what talent we have come out. 
 
Barry indicated that he has been talking to the 3 other association and they all feel that we have enough talent in this region to have 4 Belle AA teams. Barry has been meeting with people with great knowledge of this level and they felt that WORA should have started a Belle AA program 3 years ago. We will take a hard look at the talent before making a final decision on the team.

 
This is what we did last year and this is what will be doing until we have a Belle AA team in our program. We need to think long term, having a Belle AA team is not just about next year, it is about several years to come. We need to think of the future.

A question was raised asking who gauges the talent level to determine if there are sufficient AA caliber players?  
Barry answered that independent evaluators used for the player evaluations will indicate if they are of true AA caliber or not.  He also noted that will not have an AA team if there isn’t sufficient talent - we won’t just fill a team with the top 10-12 players and call it an AA team.

Concern about the Belle AA tryouts was expressed and a separate meeting with the parents and players concerned about the Belle AA situation was requested in advance of the tryouts.

ACTION:  2011/12 Competitive Coordinator to set up the requested meeting to discuss the Belle AA tryouts and situation with interested members in advance of the June 17-19 Belle AA tryouts.

Concerns were raised around contradictory information about the tryouts and when the Tween A team would be selected.  
It was noted that the original intent was to select the Tween A team in the Fall but that an issue with numbers at the Junior A level meant that that team (which was meant to be selected in the Spring) couldn’t be selected.  Given the shortage of ice in the fall and because we had the numbers to select the Tween A team from, the change was made to select the Tween A team in the Spring. 
Concerns were expressed that this was not well communicated.
Further concerns were raised about the tryout process and communication around the tryout process.  
An overview of our competitive tryout process was given and an offer was made to review the specifics around the process following the AGM.

A question was raised about the recreational coaching selection process and whether or not feedback is provided to coaches who are not selected. 
It was noted that the competitive coaching selection process is documented on the WORA website and that the recreational coaching selection process follows the same general process.  It was noted that it is often difficult to find even one coach at the recreational levels.

A concern was raised about the policy of not selecting non-parent coaches. 
It was answered that no such policy exists. We will consider non-parent coaches who apply.
The comment was made that we should pursue experienced, non-parent coaches.

A question was raised as to why we fielded two Petite Provincial teams – PP1 and PP2 – this year if they weren’t going to be competitive. 
The answer was given that this was based on numbers, interest and skill.  At the time we formed the teams, we believed them to be competitive. It’s not a forgone conclusion that we will field two Petite Provincial teams each year.  This decision will always be based on numbers, interest and skill.

A concern was raised that WORA does not allow players to tryout for the AA team at the next age group up. 
It was noted that, based on discussions with the presidents of the other 3 large associations in the region, there is a general belief that a player’s development is best served by playing in their own age group and players who have made the highest level of play for their age group would not be released to play at a higher age group.
5.  Election of Directors

Kathy McCaw thanked all the coaches, bench staff and parents for their help and dedication. She specifically thanked the various support personnel and coordinators (Liz Abbott, Gabby Doiron, Scott Smith, Norma Green, Peter Johnson, Brian Sime, Lynn Garrett, Leigh Anne Sinclair, Shari Darbyson and Kevin Meek) and the retiring directors for their dedication and commitment to the Board.
Kathy outlined the structure of the board and how the elections work.
The 5 seats held by Hal Stewart, Debbie Lepine, Janet Howe, Barry Gorham and Colleen Armstrong are open for election as these are at the end of their 2 year terms.   In addition Kathy McCaw announced she was stepping down after only 1 year of her current Director term in order to head up the Committee for hosting the 2012 A Provincials.  

Kathy declared the 6 seats open for election.
Kathy indicated that Colleen Armstrong and Barry Gorham were seeking re-election to the Board.  

As well, 4 additional candidates had made themselves known to the Board in advance of the AGM – Bob Lecuyer, Lorraine Douglas, Leigh Anne Sinclair and Jennifer Carroll.

Kathy McCaw asked if there were any further nominations from the membership.

Lorraine Douglas nominated Shelly Wong.  This nomination was seconded by Cynthia McMinn.

Johanne Marelic nominated Larry Franko.  This nomination was seconded by Leigh Anne Sinclair.

Kathy McCaw then asked each nominee if they accepted their nomination.  All eight nominees accepted nomination.

A vote of the membership in attendance at the AGM was then conducted to fill the 6 open seats on the Board of Directors from the 8 nominees.  Ballots were distributed.  Voting ensued.  Ballots were collected (one per family).  The ballots were then counted and verified by Directors Jackie Banning, Trevor Woods and Rich Wyatt while Kathy McCaw provided her update on ORA/ERRA/NCRRL matters below.  As a result of the election the following six new Directors were elected (in alphabetical order):  Jennifer Carroll, Lorraine Douglas, Larry Franko, Bob Lecuyer, Leigh Anne Sinclair and Shelly Wong.
6.  Update on ORA/ERRA/NCRRL matters

NCRRL – Kathy noted that it’s been very difficult with the length of the season for the league to fit in 18 regular season games and the single elimination playoffs mean that many teams are done before the end of February.  The league is looking at shortening the regular season by 2 games and expanding the playoff format to a 4 game round robin.  Mouthguards were made mandatory for league play last season and this seems to have been well accepted by the majority of people.
ORA – LTAD – Kathy commented that when LTAD was first being introduced it became synonymous with ‘non-tiering’ and there was a lot of push back from members.  The ORA has gone back to square one to focus on the main objectives of LTAD, i.e. doing a better job of teaching the necessary skills to players at the most appropriate age and concentrating on development rather than winning at the younger ages. The ORA now has a larger group working on LTAD and have hired a Sport Canada consultant to help develop appropriate initiatives.
Single year levels will be introduced next season at what was the Novice level.  These will be U8, U9 and U10.  There will be a common skills matrix that will be used across the province to evaluate players at these levels. The overall idea will be for players to play with their own age group, but for next year there will be some grandfathering.  The intent in this region is to keep U8 as close to the old Novice Rec, U9 to Novice C and U10 to Novice B as possible for next year.   
Together with Coaching, the Athlete Development committee is hoping to bring more resources to coaches over the coming season.  Initiatives such as written drills and practice plans, skills videos, etc. are being looked at.

A Fair Play and Fair Ice policy is being introduced by the ORA this coming season.  We expect that parents will play a large role in helping to ensure it is followed.

There was a lot of feedback about the timing of the Petite Provincial event this past season, however the timing will remain the same for 2012 (mid-April). The ORA will re-visit the timing in the planning for the 2013 event.
Draw for Free Registration – The draw was held for the Free Registration offered for attending the WORA AGM.  The winner was Evelyn James.
7.  New Business

Kathy McCaw asked the membership if there was any new business.

There was none.
8.  Adjournment

MOTION by Trevor Woods to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Liz Abbott.   Vote in favour.  Motion carried.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:09pm.   
